 Carver Public Schools

Carver, Massachusetts

School Committee Meeting

Monday, May 11, 2009
Minutes

Committee Members Present:



E. Kay Spencer



Mary Kaminski


Al Spicer



Barry Struski


Paula Kibbe

School Administration Present:


Elizabeth Sorrell, Superintendent


Matthew Gillis, Chief Operations & Financial Officer

Laura Tilton, Director of Curriculum, Instruction & Technology
_________________________________________________________________________
Re-Organization

Meeting was called to order by Elizabeth Sorrell, Superintendent at 7p.m. for the purpose of re-organizing the School Committee for the 2009-2010 school year.  Al Spicer made a motion to nominate Barry Struski as Chairperson. Paula Kibbe second, All in favor. Paula Kibbe made a motion to nominate E. Kay Spencer to Vice Chair, Al Spicer second, All in favor.  Kay Spencer made a motion to nominate Mary Kaminski as Recording Secretary, Al Spicer second, All in favor.


Appointments to sub-committees will be made at June meeting. 
I. Comments from General Public:  Parent asked for an update on the budget situation regarding the Middle School nurse. Information was provided during the Recommendations from the Superintendent under the vote to approve the budget.

II. Comments from EAPC:  Mike Riordan and Connie Koffman addressed the committee and congratulated Barry Struski on his nomination as Chair and also for Kay Spencer for her work in this capacity in the past.  Announcement was made regarding the election held by the Carver Paraprofessionals to join the EAPC union.  Their process of negotiations will start over the next several weeks.  Also, at this time, the teachers are not willing to accept concessions that were suggested by School Committee.  They had a meeting with quorum of 10% from all schools in Carver and through a great deal of discussion, the teachers have voted not to reopen contract negotiations at this time.  Mary Kaminski expressed her disappointment in this vote and asked if the EAPC will offer other options.  Also, Paul Kibbe and Barry Struski stressed the urgency of time and the budget situation.  The EAPC team would like to meet with the School Committee without Administration present.  Ms. Kibbe asked if this meeting could be sooner than later.  Mike indicated they would meet as soon as possible. Kay Spencer indicated she had received information before the start of the meeting which would be best shared in Executive Session regarding this topic and reiterated that we have to respect the process legally and will get back to the EAPC as soon as possible. 
III.  Update by Student Advisory & Captains Council:  None.  
IV.  Approval of Minutes:  Kay Spencer made a motion to accept the April 13, 2009 regular and executive session meeting minutes as written.  Mary Kaminski second.  All in favor.  Kay Spencer made a motion to accept the Executive Session minutes of May 4, 2009, Al Spicer, second.  All in favor.
V.   Communications:
A. Approval of Technology Plan: The technology plan for the district has been approved by the Department of Elementary & Secondary Education.  Kudos to Laura Tilton and the Technology Committee for their efforts with this plan.
B. 2009-2010 Calendar Revision:  An early release day revision was made to the 2009-2010 previously approved school calendar. The May early release day for HS/MS only has been moved to May 14, 2010.
C. Student Letter:  A letter was received by the Superintendent from Matt Umbrianna, a Middle School student, who expressed his concern regarding bus pollution.  The superintendent will send a reply and share information with the Director of Transportation and the Chief Operations & Finance Officer. 
D. Middleboro Public Schools:  A thank you letter was received from the Acting Assistant Superintendent of Middleboro Schools regarding their visit to our Elementary School to meet staff and obtain information on Response to Intervention (RTI) program and the Scott Foresman Reading Street program. In particular, Michelle Taylor, our Literacy Coach was thanked for her wellspring of information.  
VI.   Reports from the Superintendent:    
A. Personnel: The following personnel updates were noted: Resignation of Mary Beth Rodman, Associate Principal of Primary School and Elizabeth Steele, MS teacher.  Also a moment of silence was held for David Knight, HS/MS Hall Monitor who died of a heart attack.  Many staff members from various departments attended his memorial services on the lower Cape.  He will be fondly remembered. 
B. Enrollment: Monthly enrollment report and comparison from previous year was distributed.  The loss of 45 students from same time previous year was noted. 
C. Migration: Data from each school for students both enrolling and withdrawing for the period 4/1 to 4/30/09 was distributed.  13 students either moved in or out during this time. 
D. Nurses End of Year Report: Daina Peirce, HS nurse, presented an extensive report on health services for the district including: outline of chronic health conditions and the number of our students affected, number of health care visits from September to current at each school site, who are the students that visit, why do they come, what does the health staff do for them, where do they go, medication administration, and state mandated screenings.  The committee complimented Daina and all the health staff for the number of students they see and how many they are able to get back to class and for the data that was compiled and presented. 
E. Proposed lunch price increase:  Kath Farrar, Director of Food Services submitted a proposal for an increase in lunch prices for the 2009-2010 school year.  Matthew Gillis reviewed the data collected by Mrs. Farrar.  The increase cost is due to a combination of food, paper products and payroll.  The elementary lunch price will be increased from $1.75 to $2.00; the Middle/High lunch will increase from $2.00 to $2.25 and Super Lunch will increase from $2.50 to $3.00.  Also the teacher window will be closed eliminating one position.  Motion to approve these changes was made by Kay Spencer, second by Paula Kibbe.  All in favor.  
F. Facilities Convention Report:  Dave Siedentopf, Director of Facilities, attended the 14th Annual Conference and Trade Show of the National School Plant Management Association in Atlantic City, NJ.  This trip was sponsored by the Association and was at no cost to the district.  This year’s theme was dedicated to a Safe and Healthy School Environment.  The information Mr. Siedentopf secured at conference will hopefully be implemented in current and future building projects.  
G. T.A.C. Performance Contracting–Part II: Representative from T.A.C was not in attendance. 
H. Youth Summit Report: Laura Tilton attended a Planning to Succeed conference at U/Mass Dartmouth along with Mr. Sferrazza and Mr. Vance of our High School GAP (Graduate Assistance Program).  There were panel discussions based on the series “Project Drop Out” but the majority of the conference was focused on data, not solutions.  Mr. Sferrazza and Mr. Vance felt some of the panel recommendations are already implemented very well at Carver such as increased parental involvement.  One recommendation, however, was to start these types of programs earlier.  There has been discussion about creating a middle school model of our GAP program but to date budget difficulties have prevented this from happening.  
I. Report on Athletic Programs for 2009-2010: Mike Schultz, Director of Athletics, addressed the committee.  In order to get to our budget bottom line number, The Athletic department has been asked to reduce their budget by $28,000.  Options on how to make these cuts in Athletics were outlined.  The cost per student, per sport, by season, by school was listed along with the user fee collected.  Also the number of students participating was provided. The transportation, referees, timekeepers, equipment costs were all viewed.  The Middle School summaries show it is expense to run the programs due to less students participating.  It has not impacted the budget over the past years dramatically because we have not been able to field several JV teams.    It is a difficult decision to suggest cutting Middle School sports program because it is designed to enhance and build the High School/Varsity teams.  
Report on Athletic Programs for 2009-2010 (continued):  Questions from committee and parents were:  can the MS teams be put with town teams to promote funding?; what would raising user fees per sport/per student do for the bottom line?; Could grade 6th and 7th graders participate in sports on intramural level and have 8th grades be a sub-varsity level?  It was suggested that grade 5 parents are made aware of what sports will be available for the upcoming 6th graders.  There will be a Sports Information night set in a couple of weeks and parents, coaches and community will be invited to share their ideas, concerns, suggestions in this forum and after that meeting final decisions will be made. 
J. School Building Update:  Matthew Gillis share the committee has hired legal counsel, Attorney Robert Garrity.  His legal fees are covered from the general fund operating budget.  Also the contract with the architect is being finalized. 
VII. Recommendations from the Superintendent
A.    School Choice Vote: Mary Kaminski made a motion for our school district to not participate in School Choice for the 2009-2010 school year.  Al Spicer second. All in favor.  
B.    School Committee Meeting Schedule: The school committee voted to follow the regular meeting schedule for 2009-2010 – the second Monday of each month with the following exception.  Kay Spencer made a motion to meet on October 19th due to the Columbus Day holiday observance of October 12th, Al Spicer second.  All in favor. 
C.    Policy JIE Pregnant Students: Revision, 2nd reading.  No discussion.  A motion was presented by Kay Spencer to adopt Policy JIE as revised.  Mary Kaminski second.  All in favor. 
D.    Vote to release Executive Session Minutes: Kay Spencer made a motion to release 8/25/08 and 9/5/08 executive session minutes but wanted all other executive session minutes reviewed in more detail before release.  Mary Kaminski second.  All in favor. 
E.    Appointment to READS Board of Directors: Paula Kibbe made a motion to appoint Elizabeth Sorrell to the Board of Directors of READS Collaborative for the 2009-2010 school year.  Al Spicer second.  All in favor. 

F.   Vote to approve FY’10 Budget:  A discussion of restoration recommendations from the Administrative Team was conducted. Positions to be restored were rank ordered.  Kay Spencer made a motion to approve $20,666,500 as the total General Fund Operating Budget for the Carver Public Schools for Fiscal Year 2010.  Al Spicer made a second.  All in favor.  Kay and Barry commented on the respectfulness and collaboration during this difficult budget process. Linda Consentino, the parent of a middle school student, expressed her frustration with the MS nurse position being rank ordered at #5.  She wanted the committee to move this position up higher on the list.  Currently, the savings the school feels it can make are available unless we have to use those savings for Chapter 70 deficits.  
G.    Field trip to Washington DC:  Mary Kaminski made a motion to approve this trip for the incoming freshmen class to travel to Washington DC in January 2010. Kay Spencer second.  All in favor.
H.    Field trip to Grad Nite, Disney World, FL: Mary Kaminski made a motion to approve this trip for the incoming junior class in April 2010. Kay Spencer second.  All in favor.
I.    Makepeace Grant: A $5000 Assistive Technology grant was written by Kathy Webster and the Superintendent.  The proposal is to procure assistive technology in the form of both hardware and software to be used by our more challenged special education students to assist them in both communication as well as gaining access to the curriculum in innovative ways.   The committee appreciates the generosity of the Makepeace Foundation.  Al Spicer made a motion to accept the grant and Mary Kaminski made a second.  All in favor. 
J.  Harvard Pilgrim Health Care Mini-Grant: A $500 Community Spirit 9/11 mini-grant was received for use in our kindergarten programs.  This grant was submitted by Jill Stidstone, a Carver parent and employee of Harvard Pilgrim Health Care.  Al Spicer made a motion to accept the grant, Mary Kaminski second.  All in favor.   Thank you Harvard Pilgrim and Mrs. Stidstone!
VIII. Reports from the School Committee:   
IX.   Executive Session:  Kay Spencer made a motion to adjourn to Executive Session not to return to Open Session for the purpose of discussing non-union contract issues.  Mary  Kaminski second.  Approved, by role call.   Meeting adjourned at 10:28 p.m. 
Next regular meeting: August 10, 2009
Respectfully submitted:  
Annmarie G. Metrano, Recording Secretary
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